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Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Town Hall 

3506 Potter Road S ~ Mineral Springs 

Mineral Springs Town Council 

Regular Meeting  

May 11, 2023 ~ 7:30 P.M. 

AGENDA 

 
 

1. Opening  
 

The meeting will be called to order, an invocation will be delivered, and the Pledge of Allegiance will 
be recited.    

 
2. Public Comments 

 

The town council will hear comments from members of the public on any matters of interest to them 
during this ten-minute period.  
 

3. Consent Agenda – Action Item 
 

A. Approval of the April 13, 2023 Special Meeting Minutes and Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. Acceptance of the March 2023 Union County Tax Report  
C. Acceptance of the March 2023 Finance Report 

 
4. Evaluation of the Nonprofit Letters of Funding Request – Action Item  

 
 

The council will evaluate the letters of funding requests submitted by the nonprofits for 2023 and 
determine if an in-person presentation is necessary. 
 

5. Consideration of the Municipal Election Filing Fee – Action Item 
 

The council will consider whether to ask the Union County Board of Elections to increase the filing 
fee for municipal offices.  

 
6. Consideration of Adopting an Ordinance Amending the Budget – Action Item 
 

The council will consider adopting an Ordinance amending the budget for FY 2022-2023 to increase 
“Street Lighting” by $100 and increase “Office” by $15,000 to accommodate additional expenditures. 
 
 

7. Consideration of Authorizing Maintenance Expenditures 

 

The council will consider authorizing staff to approve maintenance expenditures. 
 

8. Consideration of the 2023-2024 Budget and Calling for a Public Hearing – Action Item 

 

Mayor Becker will present the council with the 2023-2024 proposed budget and the council will 
consider calling for a Public Hearing on June 8, 2023 for the 2023-2024 budget.   

 
9. Consideration of Comprehensive Transportation Plan Resolution – Action Item 
 

The council will consider adopting a Resolution (R-2023-01) authorizing Union County to initiate the 
Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP) Amendment process for the Waxhaw Parkway. 
 

10. Staff Updates   

 The staff will update the council on any developments that may affect the town.  
  
11. Other Business 

 
12. Adjournment – Action Item 
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Draft Minutes of the  
Mineral Springs Town Council  

Special Meeting  
April 13, 2023 – 6:00 p.m.  

 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Special Session at the Mineral 
Springs Town Hall located at 3506 Potter Road S, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 6:00 p.m. on 
Thursday, April 13, 2023. 
 
Present: Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie 

Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman 
Bettylyn Krafft, and Councilman Jim Muller.  

 
Absent: None.   
 
Staff Present: Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Administrative Assistant/Deputy 

Town Clerk Sharelle Quick. 
 
Visitors: None.  
 
1. Opening 
 

With a quorum present at 6:01 p.m. on April 13, 2023, Mayor Becker called the special meeting to 
order.  

Mayor Becker explained the council will be discussing capital projects, meeting protocols, downtown 
park/town hall maintenance needs.  Mayor Becker further explained he gave the council a head 
start, most of the items the council knows about, these are things they have been talking about for 
five, ten, fifteen years on capital.  There are no prices, because things are so up in the air, it is more 
like priority, feasibility and most important to have discussion on some other ideas that might come 
up that staff had not thought about and then something can be put together for a future meeting to 
start narrowing things down and start pricing things. 

Mayor Becker announced the town will probably have in the neighborhood of $1,400,000 in fund 
balance by the end of this fiscal year, of which the town would never want to spend down below 
about $300,000 or so.  One year's budget is the guideline.  The LGC requires a lot less than that, 
approximately two months, which may work for a huge municipality, but not for a small town.  Mayor 
Becker recommended keeping a year's worth of funds, so the town probably has  $1,000,000 to 
spend on the capital and some of these big maintenance and upgrade needs that have shown 
themselves to be more evident than he thought.    

2. Discussion of Capital Projects 

 Community Center (Agriculture Building Renovation) 

Investigate the possibility of getting a sewage easement from Harris Teeter from Highway 75 to the 
rock building, because the town has a goal for the building to be a community center, which would 
be an asset to the community.  Consider an official letter from the council.  

It was noted that there is a shortage of sewer capacity in Union County right now.    

There is no parking for the facility; the town was counting on roads coming in from the Harris Teeter 
project to provide on-street parking.  Additionally, if the site was being developed and it had 
residential, the developer would have to give the town some property, which would allow the town 
to expand its facilities.   
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If the community center turns out to be a high priority capital item, the council will have to be careful 
about taking on a $1,000,000 community center that will need someone to staff it (taking 
reservations, security deposits, cleaning, locking/unlocking doors) and all the maintenance needs it 
will have.  

Downtown Sidewalk Engineering / Downtown Sidewalk Construction 

The town is going to have to do something about sidewalks to serve some of these downtown areas 
as businesses are opening.  It would be nice if you could walk from GEMCO to Caffeind; right now, 
it is horrible.  From an engineering standpoint, Highway 75 sidewalks will be difficult in that area 
because of the way the ditches are deep and there are lots of trees.  It will probably have to have 
stormwater piping put in, so that could be another $1,000,000 project, just like the community center; 
it may be too much.  The town may be able to do some easier ones, like Potter Road, extend the 
sidewalks in both directions.  That would be a lot cheaper and a lot less engineering. 

Mayor Becker mentioned obtaining a grant from CRTPO for a planning grant for a downtown 
pedestrian plan.  Often that is a $20,000 or $30,000 project where there is mini-grant money 
available from the CRTPO.  Mayor Becker stated he did not know how competitive it was or if there 
was a required match.  This would be the first step, because if the town had a pedestrian plan, the 
town would more likely be able to get some grant money to construct the sidewalks.  

Ms. Brooks noted the town no longer had the 50/50 sidewalk agreement [in the ordinance]; it was 
phased out when the downtown overlay was removed. 

Mayor Becker will talk with someone about a planning grant if the council is interested. 

Potter Road/Highway 75 Intersection Project – DA Funding and/or STIP Inclusion 

Mayor Becker reminded the council of the Potter Road/Highway 75 intersection project and 
explained if the town wanted to get Direct Attributable Funding (federal funding) that cycles every 
year, the town would have to put up at least 20 percent and possibly - in order to be competitive - 
25 to 30 percent.  That is a $5,500,000 project, so the town would need to come up with a minimum 
of $1,100,000, which is more than the town has available or, to be competitive, $1,500,000.  There 
can be NCDOT grants that you are allowed to stack, maybe another $500,000 could come that way, 
the county might put up a $200,000.  It could still take the town five years to get that process to go 
through.  Mayor Becker explained in talking to Bjorn Hansen, who is the county transportation 
planner, the official technical coordinating committee member,  and the liaison to CRTPO, he had 
asked if the town needed to do a Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP) amendment.  Mayor 
Becker backtracked and explained what he had not known was the NCDOT recently started putting 
larger intersection projects onto the State Transportation Improvement Plan (STIP). 

Mayor Becker mentioned that Mr. Hansen had brought it up at a ZOOM meeting he was at about 
something else.  Mr. Hansen said if you look at some of these big critical intersection projects, like 
Mineral Springs, which is $5,500,000 and is 10 to 15 times the town’s annual budget,  it is not 
practical to expect to get a reasonable match.  Being such a strategic intersection, the NCDOT is 
now programming bigger intersections like that into the STIP, still small scale, not interstate 
interchanges, on an every-three- or four-year long-term plan where things get funding.  Mayor 
Becker will be asking Mr. Hansen how the town can do that.  

 Downtown Park Additions: Permanent Stage, Band Shell, Storage 

The town does not own much property; there is a road easement in effect until Harris Teeter sells 
the property and possibly the easement would come back to the town. 
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The town could conceivably build a permanent stage (approximately 30 x 20) to the left of the 
community center with some storage.  It could be a $100,000 project.  The council may want to see 
how the festival goes again this year.  

Currently the community center is being used for storage.  

Sidewalks are more important than a bandstand, although they may not be achievable. 

Mayor Becker will talk to Union County about sewer for the community center and Harris Teeter 
about a sewer line easement on their property.  

 Broadband Service 

Some of the community could benefit with some type of broadband service enhancement, because 
kids don’t have internet at home (not everybody can afford it), so they must travel to remote places 
for a connection to Wi-Fi. 

North Carolina State Law does not allow municipalities to create their own broadband systems.  The 
State is getting a lot of money from the Federal Government for statewide broadband.  

 Access to Water Taps for Downtown Homes/Churches 

Town should check to see if the downtown homes/churches have access to the water tap if the 
home/church chooses to connect to water. 

 Most homes/churches are on county water now.  

Mayor Becker will check with Union County Public Works to see who the water customers are on 
Highway 75; however, that information is probably confidential. 

Areas close to Potter Road where there were underground tanks that had contaminated 
groundwater were cut off from having wells.  As you get farther away from Potter Road there is no 
health hazard.   

 Capital Project Priorities 

1. Downtown Sidewalks 

2. Sewer Availability for the Community Center 

3. Broadband Availability 

4. Current Situation on Downtown Water Customers 

Mayor Becker will be following up on this list of projects. 
 

3. Discussion of Meeting Protocols  

 Under the agenda item “Other Business” at regular meetings, the discussions should be relative to 
town business and the constituents the council serves.   

 Discussions should not be about personal information.  

 Meetings can run long, so the council needs to remain a little more focused. 

 The council does not need to adopt a policy on meeting protocols. 

4. Discussion of Town Hall/Downtown Park Maintenance Needs 

 The town hall building is 60 years old; the renovation was done 15 years ago.  
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It is time to consider having the interior repainted, which becomes a cascading thing, because there 
has been damage to the carpeting in the lobby and hallway (part of it is damage from cleaning 
supplies used by the cleaners); therefore, the flooring and base molding should be replaced.  

The parking lot is getting bigger cracks.  The council will need to consider the expensive process of 
replacing the asphalt or having it resealed one more time to prolong replacement for three to four 
years.  

Downtown Park plantings have turned into something that is an ongoing nightmare.  Most of the 
plants are dead, except for some of the shrubs (due to the lack of care and the landscaper over-
spraying Roundup on the good stuff); nobody weeds.  The town needs a landscape gardener, as 
opposed to a turf management company, to replace the landscaping, till the soil, put in new stuff, 
and then come up with ongoing maintenance. 

The council could consider having mostly native shrubs (some flowering) and trees. 

Laney Hill Nursery was suggested for the good prices and being connected to the county’s 
agricultural community; they only carry things that are indigenous to our area. 

Pike’s Nursery was also suggested for helping design, prepare the property, and plant.  

The town could consider hiring a 20-hour a week part-time person to tend the park or find a company 
that could do it.  This would be in addition to the turf management company. 

The shrubbery at the town hall is terrible and needs to be replaced.   

The “Welcome” signs need to have something new, because the current landscaping has gotten old 
and tired.  

Mayor Becker will review and report back to the council at the next meeting with an update.  

Town Hall security cameras are a must and need to happen right now. 

The carpeting should be replaced, and the interior painting should be done.   

Sherwin Williams was suggested for the interior painting.  There is a $25 fee for a design consultant.  

The town may consider luxury vinyl plank instead of carpeting, noting the maintenance needs would 
be different, because it would have to be mopped and swept properly. 

The bathroom flooring needs to be looked at; possibly replacing it with ceramic flooring.  

The council might consider having the council bench lowered, because it is approximately six inches 
too high.  In addition, having side tables built (for staff) might be a good idea.  

Staff was asked to get a plan and bring it back to the council with the costs.   A general contractor 
may be necessary.  

The council was given a homework assignment to bring back some ideas for replacing the fountain 
in the park.  The fountain no longer works, and it has become a focal point for children to put mulch 
and rocks in. 

There could be a small garden area to plant flowers in away from the playground, maybe toward 
the front.   

Exterior pressure washing needs to be done.   

Mayor Becker will research cameras and what type of public record the recordings would be.   
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5. Adjournment – Action Item 

 At 7:19 p.m. Councilwoman Critz motioned to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Muller 
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Krafft, and 
Muller.  Nays: None.   

   

 
Respectfully submitted by: 
 
 
 

             
  Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, NCCMC, Town Clerk  Frederick Becker III, Mayor   
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Draft Minutes of the  
Mineral Springs Town Council  

Regular Meeting  
April 13, 2023 – 7:30 p.m.  

 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral 
Springs Town Hall located at 3506 Potter Road S, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on 
Thursday, April 13, 2023. 
 
Present: Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie 

Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman 
Bettylyn Krafft, and Councilman Jim Muller.  

 
Absent: None.   
 
Staff Present: Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and 

Administrative Assistant/Deputy Town Clerk Sharelle Quick. 
 
Visitors: None.  
 
1. Opening 
 

With a quorum present at 7:32 p.m. on April 13, 2023, Mayor Becker called the meeting to order.  

 Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation. 

 Pledge of Allegiance. 

2. Public Comments 

 None.  

3. Consent Agenda – Action Item 
 

Councilwoman Coffey motioned to approve the consent agenda containing the March 9, 2023 
Regular Meeting Minutes, the February 2023 Union County Tax Report, and the February 2023 
Finance Report and Councilwoman Krafft seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  Ayes: 
Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft, and Muller.  Nays: None. 

4. Consideration of Accepting the Audit Report – Action Item  

Kendra Gangal, CPA, PLLC gave her presentation via phone. 

Ms. Gangal referred to the three exhibits out of the report that Mayor Becker distributed to the council 
in the agenda packet: statement of net position; balance sheet; and budget-to-actual.  Ms. Gangal 
explained what she looks for on the audit are things like consistency and the processes the town 
has in place, accessibility of the files, organization of the files, and budget versus actual.  The good 
thing Ms. Gangal has always noticed was that the town has a high collection rate on taxes.   

Ms. Gangal noted there was one small difference and referred the council to page 15 of the report.  
There are two major funds this year, because of the special revenue fund (the grant money the town 
received).  Normally, what happens with government is there might be different funds, depending 
on what they are doing, which is what happened to Mineral Springs with the grant money they 
received.  There would be a normal general fund that handles the everyday operation, and the grant 
money was supposed to be collected and called a special revenue fund, which is listed as a major 
fund.  The reason it was done that way is if there is any fund where either its assets, liabilities, 
revenues, or expenses are at least 10 percent of the total amount of those for all the funds, then 
you have to consider it a major fund.  For instance, on page 15, you will see total assets in the 
general fund of $1,126,000 and the special revenue fund for the grant money was $135,000, but in 
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total they were $1,261,000 and 10 percent of that is $126,000.  Since the grant money was more 
than $126,000, it is broken out instead of lumping it all into one column.  The council will probably 
be seeing that for the next year or two, until that money is spent.  What this does it that it says to 
the reader, “this is kind of an important thing, it’s more than just some small little fund we’re dealing 
with here.”  This is why it is split out and called a major fund.   

Ms. Gangal referred the council to page 38, which is basically the “Budget to Actual” and it really 
breaks out what the budget is, based on the budget at the end of the year after any 
amendments/adjustments that were made to it.   What auditors are looking at is “where are you 
budget-wise versus your actual numbers?”  Mineral Springs had a net change of profit of $52,126, 
so the town does seem to do well at staying within their budget.  The unrestricted inter-governmental 
monies the town gets (sales tax, utilities tax, natural gas) are estimates, so the town doesn’t know 
exactly what they are going to get until that point in time.  Overall, the town is within budget, and the 
numbers look good. 

Ms. Gangal mentioned the Local Government Commission (LGC) (or the state) came up with 
performance indicators last year, which became part of the workbook that she has to submit when 
she submits the audit for approval.  What they are trying to do is to make sure that no government 
falls behind or they can catch them before anything major happens.  Ms. Gangal pointed out the 
one indicator she had for Mineral Springs, which is good, is that the town did not have any issues.  
The performance indicators were set up so that if a government does have something, it would put 
up a red flag and get caught quickly.   

Ms. Gangal pointed out that the LGC typically looks at the fund balance as compared to the annual 
governmental expenditures and what percentage that is.  For a municipality the size of Mineral 
Springs, the average fund balance available is 132 percent of the annual expenditures, but Mineral 
Springs is 325 percent.  This is a strong indicator of how Mineral Springs has managed their money 
and been very smart in maintaining and keeping things going.  The town has plenty of fund balance 
available to cover expenses for quite a few months if something major was to happen, like not 
getting the expected revenues or emergencies.  

Ms. Gangal explained she looks at the town processes during the audit to make sure she can get 
to stuff, see that checks were written, they were written timely, they were written for the right amount, 
and written to the correct vendor.  Ms. Gangal stated she normally does not have any problems 
getting the information she needs, and she does not have anything negative to say.  

Mayor Becker asked the council if they had any questions for Ms. Gangal while she was on the line.  
The contact information for Ms. Gangal is on the audit report if the council wishes to contact her at 
a later time.   

Councilwoman Critz motioned to accept the audit report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  
The motion passed unanimously.  Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft, and Muller.  
Nays: None.    

5. FY2023-2024 Budget: Preliminary Departmental Appropriations – Action Item 

 Mayor Becker explained there was a “big ask” in the preliminary department appropriations to bring 
the salaries closer to the cost of living, and it was something the council will have to deliberate on.  
Mayor Becker explained what the differences were and noted that he tried to keep things close to 
last year, some will be greater, because things are just costing more.  Mayor Becker mentioned that 
Ms. Gangal told him with the additional accounting that is dealing with the ARPA money to add $500 
more this year for the audit, so that will go from $4,730 to $5,230, as long as the council understands 
that is what will be in the budget he will be presenting. 

In reference to the staff cost-of-living increase, Councilwoman Coffey asked if it was relative to what 
Mayor Becker was seeing in the market in comparison to other towns our size. 
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Mayor Becker responded that there wasn’t good data on what current increases were, but he did 
look at the League of Municipalities salary study from a couple years ago, which was before some 
of the big increases.  The finance officer (for example) based on full-time positions for towns 
between 2,500 and 5,000 was just about double what the proposed finance officer’s salary is for 
Mineral Springs, which is a half-time job, so that is in line.  In the case of the clerk and planning 
director, Mayor Becker believed if those were added together, it is one full-time job, because Ms. 
Brooks is the only full-time employee for the town.  If you doubled Ms. Brooks planning director 
salary, the average planning director salary was higher than that, but if you doubled the clerk portion 
of the salary, the average clerk salaries were slightly lower.  The balance with the proposed salaries 
are in line with what the league was reporting a year or two ago, so it is not over the top by any 
means. 

Councilwoman Coffey mentioned that in the past, the town has always been a little lower than most 
compared to towns closest to Mineral Springs. 

Mayor Becker responded that in many cases it has been, and it has been kept that way, but after a 
while, the town is falling behind and maybe wanted to catch up. 

Councilwoman Coffey stated that she would recommend that it be approved. 

Councilwoman Krafft mentioned as the council moves forward with the budgeting with not only the 
increase in salaries, but there will be additional salaries if the town hires a landscaper for 20 hours; 
the town needs to have a ballpark figure.  

Mayor Becker commented he was not planning for that, because he did not think they would have 
somebody on board by July 1st.  The town doesn’t know when it will happen, it could be six months 
down the line. 

Councilwoman Krafft commented she didn’t think the town could wait six months to get a 
landscaper. 

Mayor Becker mentioned that he worried about trying to do planting, because it is almost too late.  
The town might have to mulch the whole thing and not plant until the fall; we need advice from 
people who know. 

Mayor Becker explained if the town were to do major capital, the council would do a capital project 
ordinance and if a major non-capital is done, that could be a special project ordinance, or it could 
be a budget amendment if the money runs out.  If the council increases the salaries, the total 
increase for both employees is approximately $10,000 across the board for all three positions.  
Mayor Becker noted that he could say with some confidence that the town is in a good position with 
the interest income, which is not going down anytime soon.  As Ms. Gangal mentioned earlier, the 
town had an increase of $52,000 in fund balance from last year to this year.  The town is always 
coming up between $50,000 and $80,000 ahead, because of the way the budgeting operates.  That 
is independent of any of the grant funding the town got last time.  The town is going to be in a strong 
position if the interest income stays the same.  If the council looks at the total, the operating costs 
are $12,000 more than last year, which was $337,980, by juggling things back and forth, cutting 
where the town hasn’t been spending, it is $12,000 greater than the total last year at a proposed 
$350,278 (with Ms. Gangal’s request).  Mayor Becker stated he was not trying to justify staff asking 
for a lot of money, but he did not think that town had a financial squeeze of that nature.  Mayor 
Becker believed that the projects were going to spend the fund balance, that is what the fund 
balance is there for, the town is going to appropriate money from the fund balance for these one-
time projects.  Having an ongoing staff is another matter, which is something the town might be 
better to contract somebody rather than getting a staff member.  The town could just end the contract 
and say “hey, we can’t afford it,” it is easier than firing somebody. 

Councilwoman Critz expressed concerns about this big jump all at once as far as the perspective 
from the community, because other corporations are not getting this kind of cost-of-living increase 
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to her knowledge.  If the town is trying to come up to the current standard, they might want to split, 
do it differently, like an increase for the cost of living, plus an additional increase for coming up to 
current standard.  Councilwoman Critz wondered if the town might want to explain it a little 
differently.  Councilwoman Critz was not suggesting the council do less, she was suggesting they 
refrain, because no one is getting 11.8% cost of living; it is just not happening.    

Councilwoman Coffey commented that it could be people have gotten larger raises over the years. 

Councilwoman Critz suggested the council say that one is a raise to bring them up to the standard 
and then on top of that have a percentage of cost of living.   The total would not be different, but the 
community would see it as the fact that the council is trying to…  The wording needs to be reframed. 

Councilwoman Krafft offered from the corporation standpoint, they do a position modification and 
they bring that position number up to the average standard, and then on top of that they will do a 
cost of living.   Councilwoman Krafft believed that it had been an underpaid position at this point, 
the average of what most people in the area have had, so she didn’t think that 11.8 is an 
unreasonable ask, but she did think the way that it is presented is very important.  Councilwoman 
Krafft thought it was not just for today, but for next year, because the position pay has to be brought 
up to this level and for other years to come, you do that review, and then you do the cost of living 
on top of that, so there is a two-fold mechanism.  The reason that is important is because at some 
point there might be a bonus kind of thing and the base pay is important, because you receive a 
one percent bonus.  The base pay needs to be raised and the cost of living is on top of that.   

Mayor Becker stated it was only going to be in the text of the budget, it will not be in the spreadsheet, 
and he will wordsmith that.  

In reference to bonuses, it was clarified that the council swore them off years ago. 

Councilwoman Krafft commented that the most important part is that the positions are paid and 
justified by data from many different places and then the cost of living goes on top of that.  For 
example, if someone is making $10, but the base pay should be $15, you raise it to $15 and you 
still get the cost of living on top of that.  The League data is several years behind, but it gives the 
justification.  

Mayor Becker clarified with the increase that is being asked for this year, it is still at or below the 
League average. 

Councilman Countryman thought it would be hard for the community to understand why the salary 
for anybody would be commensurate with the salary for the same position for the City of Charlotte. 

Councilwoman Krafft stated it had to be relative. 

Councilman Countryman stated he thought the point that was being made was that you make a 
determination of what that position is worth that you would realize an eight percent increase and 
then in addition to that there is a three-point-eight percent increase.  This is in an effort to make the 
position competitive. 

Councilwoman Krafft offered that it would help people, like Ms. Brooks, who went to hire somebody, 
because she now has a set position salary/range and then you can add on the cost of living as is 
deemed necessary.  The cost of living has skyrocketed over the last couple of years.  

Councilman Countryman reflected from his corporate experience, positions had a range from base 
to max and salaries could be increased proportionately based on merit and performance within that 
range; you could never make more than what you were worth, but you could always make less 
based on performance and tenure. 

Councilwoman Krafft commented that she honestly thought that 11.8 might not be enough, but she 
thought Mayor Becker would find that out when he looks at those very comparable.   
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Mayor Becker responded he would love to ask for even more, but he was settled on that, and he 
did not want to necessarily go for more by this process. 

Councilman Countryman commented he thought the council would be hard pressed to justify that 
to the constituents within this community.  

Councilwoman Critz stated regardless of what someone may say, or do, or like, or not like, 
Councilwoman Krafft is making a good point to where the council has two separate actions.  One is 
to bring staff up to standard and the other is a cost of living.  The council should set a precedent, so 
every two years, they reevaluate bringing the salary to standard in addition to a cost of living.  

Mayor Becker commented that “less is more” in communication.  Even though this is a public 
document, and the public can view it online, the calculation that he did does not have to be in the 
budget, it will simply be figures.  Mayor Becker will “wordsmith” [these thoughts] for what goes into 
the next level of the budget.  

The council may want to officially add a policy procedure for evaluations to be done every two years. 

Mayor Becker mentioned that the problem with Mineral Springs it that there is such a small staff and 
also a small budget.  Mineral Springs has the lowest budget in the county, except for Hemby Bridge. 

Councilwoman Krafft thought that over the course of time there might be a time where the town will 
need to add some people.  

Discussions continued about re-allocating positions, staff retirement in the next couple of years, 
forming base salaries, staff that is stretched, coming up with secession plans, training people, hours 
worked versus hours town hall is open, and researching comparable salaries. 

Mayor Becker asked the council if the salary numbers were good and if the proposed appropriations 
looked okay.  

Councilwoman Coffey motioned to move forward with the figure as presented and to analyze 
comparable salaries and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft, and Muller.  Nays: None.  

Mayor Becker reminded the council that the budget does not get adopted until sometime before 
June 30 at 11:59 p.m.      

6. Consideration of Playground Mulch– Action Item 

 Mayor Becker explained this was an example of having a facility that has to meet safety standards 
and has to be inspected.  The mulch was replaced three years ago, and it needs to be replaced 
again.  Mayor Becker stated he finally got the bid of $2,876.81 two days ago; the materials are 
almost the same, but the labor more than doubled and the freight just about doubled.  Mayor Becker 
stated he did not think he would get a better price, and this is the company the town worked with 
before when the playground was installed; they were the best price out there.  Mayor Becker 
recommended that the council approve the contract.  

Councilwoman Coffey motioned to accept the mulch contract, purchase the mulch, and get it 
installed and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  Ayes:  Coffey, 
Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft, and Muller.  Nays:  None. 

Mayor Becker stated he would call Cunningham Recreation to get that set up, because it will take a 
month to get it done and it needs to be done before the movie night.   

Councilwoman Critz asked to be reminded of the date of the movie night. 

Mayor Becker responded it was June 30th.  
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7. Staff Updates 

 Ms. Brooks informed the council that there were “urban campers” at town hall for two weeks.  Staff 
started noticing some strange things going on in the alcove out front [just outside the front windows 
on the porch].  The security camera can only pick up people walking over to the alcove.  There were 
phone charger cords that had been plugged into the power, the door handle of the inside of a car 
door, the heater that was in our water meter cover [backflow preventor] was found right next to the 
alcove in the pine needles. 

 Mayor Becker commented that it didn’t bother staff, but they were going beyond charging their 
phones. 

The urban campers were using town hall to do whatever and then they were camping on the Harris 
Teeter property in the woods [in a tent].  The couple would hang out in the park during the day some.  
There was also another man hanging around, but it was not believed that he was with the couple. 

Eventually the sheriff’s department was called, and the couple was told that they were trespassing, 
and they needed to leave.  The next day, the cord that they were using, which belonged to the town 
was found wrapped up nice and neat and put at the front door.  

Mayor Becker mentioned the couple had moved out of the alcove into their tent and they had 
plugged the 150-foot cord into the rock building that they had going over to their tent at the edge of 
the woods.  

Ms. Brooks explained that they thought the couple had followed instructions and left, but a few days 
later… 

Mayor Becker explained he was showing the property to a gentleman who had been to town hall to 
visit Ms. Brooks; he wanted to see the boundaries of the Harris Teeter property.  They walked past 
where the tent was.  Mayor Becker had pointed out the well house and they discovered the couple 
had moved into the well house.  

The sheriff’s department was called again.  With the consent of the Harris Teeter property manager, 
the couple was told again to leave and if they came back, they would be arrested for trespassing.  

Meanwhile, the other man was in the park and in the alcove screaming at people on his phone.  

It was noted the town does have a policy for town hall, but there could be some amendments made 
in the next month or two to get the downtown park hours (half hour before sunrise to half hour after 
sunset) posted at the park.    

8. Other Business 

 There was no other business.  

9. Adjournment – Action Item 

 At 8:39 p.m. Councilwoman Coffey motioned to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Krafft  
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Krafft, and 
Muller.  Nays: None.   

 The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, May 11, 2023 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs 
Town Hall.  

 
Respectfully submitted by: 
 
 

             
  Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, NCCMC, Town Clerk  Frederick Becker III, Mayor   





























































FY 2023-2024 BUDGET 
July 1, 2023 - June 30, 2024

22-23         

115,000     
Private Foundations 190,000     
Program Contributions 20,000       
Program Fees 50,000       
Fundraising Events 85,800       
Aging Resources Guide Ad Sales 30,000       

Family Caregiver Support Program    56,663       
HCCBG In Home Aide Services 362,262     
HCCBG Group Respite                                  14,321       
HCCBG Volunteer Program Development 52,659       
NC Dept Insurance (SHIIP & MIPPA) 17,648       
CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) 73,000       

200            
17,000       

Union County HCCBG Match 47,693       
United Way -            
TOTAL REVENUE 1,132,246  

EXPENSES
22-23         

         26,000 
41,069         

6,684           
960              

1,200           
Maintenance 2,500           

440              
2,300           

Postage 2,000           
8,000           

33,800         
Retirement 20,762         

843,647       
16,000         

Supplies 5,000           
65,468         

2,880           
Training/Conference 1,000           

35,027         
Utilities 6,600           

10,909         
TOTAL EXPENSES 1,132,246$  

Payroll Taxes (FICA)

Telephone

Travel (Staff Mileage)

Worker's Comp

Professional Fees (auditor, CPA, etc)

Salaries
Service Cost (Client Services)

Printing/copier

License/membership 

NC Unemployment Tax
Payroll Services

Internet/Security

Municipalities

Fundraising
Health Ins 

Insurance (liability/umbrella/bonding/D&O)

Interest

Government 
Grants

Donations  

REVENUE



ANNUAL REPORT 2021 - 2022

Many of our clients are living on a limited fixed 
income, and rising routine costs are impossible for 
them to absorb. That’s without considering 
increasing age-related expenses. 

More than 74 percent of our single in-home clients 
have an income below $20,385. That income 
presents a struggle to pay a mortgage or rent, 
plus utilities, food, medical expenses and 
transportation, just as examples. 

The number of those vulnerable residents is 
anticipated to double in the coming years. In 2020, 
Union County had 46,306 residents 60 and older, 
or 19 percent of the county’s population. 

By 2040, those numbers are expected to rise to 
93,242 residents or 26 percent of the population. 
That’s a 101.4 percent increase in 20 years! 

We pledge to not only continue providing services 
but to expand services to as many of our older 
neighbors as possible.  

Because they deserve it. 

The ages of 60-plus are supposed to be the 
golden years, the years of retirement, 
grandchildren, relaxation and travel – the reward 
for decades of hard work. 

But that’s not how life often works out. 

Those golden years too often are accompanied by 
health issues and the accompanying expensive 
medical care,  struggles to remain living 
independently at home, a need for in-home 
assistive equipment, wheelchair ramps and so 
much more. 

Life can be overwhelming for our older residents 
and their families. 

At Council on Aging, we’re proud to provide many 
services to help both the seniors and their families  
with the goal of continued independent living. 

The need for assistive services to continue  
independent living for our aging population is 
growing dramatically and expensively, but we 
provide most services at no cost. 



In-home aide services can be critical for seniors 
living independently in their homes.   

As we age, it becomes much more difficult to 
perform household chores, run errands or even 
feel safe with personal care. 

Our aides visit each client’s home once or twice a 
week, providing assistance with these needs at no 
cost. This assistance helps them remain 
comfortably at home. 

Most could not afford these services without our 
assistance. Last year, Council on Aging provided 
17,266 hours of in-home care at no cost. 

The no-cost service saved clients approximately 
$508,311.

Our Services And Achievements

IN-HOME AIDES

Our staff and volunteers provide unbiased 
Medicare assistance to help beneficiaries compare 
options and save money on their coverage and 
prescriptions.  

In 2021, the NC Department of Insurance 
calculated that our clients saved $300,256 on 
premiums and drug copays.  

Seniors often need   information on other resources 
and programs to help them overcome challenges 
associated with aging. Whether it was connecting 
seniors directly to our programs or connecting 
them with a community partner, we helped 3,262 
people last year with these services.

MEDICARE COUNSELING & RESOURCE INFORMATION

  We are fortunate to have volunteers who make 
minor safety repairs in homes of our older 
neighbors.  

These repairs, which include building wheelchair 
ramps plus installing grab bars in bathrooms and 
handrails for steps, help our older residents remain 
independent in their own homes. 

Last year, volunteers completed 76 home repairs 
and 96 yard projects. 

 

HOME SAFETY REPAIRS



Council on Aging provides wheelchairs, walkers, 
shower chairs, raised toilet seats, bedside 
commodes and canes free of charge to seniors 
needing the equipment to prevent falls and remain 
in their own home.  

Last year, COA distributed 831 pieces of 
equipment. 

We depend on donations of gently-used 
equipment from families as well as purchased 
donations from benevolent organizations.  

In addition, we provide incontinence supplies at no 
cost. Last year, we distributed 5,346 
incontinence packages    .

 

SAFETY EQUIPMENT & INCONTINENCE SUPPLIES

In-home aide ‘has helped me 
tremendously’ 

“I had some health issues, Type 2 diabetes, and that 
brought on some other things. And I realized that I 
needed some help.” 

Alice Massey was familiar with Council on Aging, having 
received supplies from our nonprofit agency. When she 
needed other services, she called and started receiving in-
home aide visits. 

“I have a wonderful, wonderful (in-home aide.) She does 
some of the tedious things, things that I have difficulty 
with. 

“It has helped me tremendously that my environment is 
kept safe for me and others that come visit.”   

Our Next Door respite program offers a social 
opportunity for seniors with memory loss.  

Staff and volunteers provide memory-appropriate 
social and recreational opportunities in this four-
day-a-week program.  

Equally important is the break Next Door provides 
caregivers who use this time to “recharge” by 
taking care of themselves, running errands, visiting 
with friends or even taking a much-needed nap!  

Last year, COA provided 8,055 hours of respite 
to families.

NEXT DOOR RESPITE



Family members caring for a loved one have a very 
difficult job. They typically are not prepared to care 
for a spouse, parent or other relative, and they may 
work or be older adults with their own health 
conditions. 

Council on Aging helps caregivers take care of 
themselves so they can continue to care for their 
loved one.  

FAMILY CAREGIVER SUPPORT

Our program provides one-on-one counseling, 
support groups, caregiver book club, temporary 
and immediate respite options, supplies and 
equipment. 

Last year, our caregiver support program helped 
330 family caregivers.  

Support also is offered to grandparents raising 
grandchildren 18 or younger.

SPREADING THE WORD 

Last year, Council on Aging had several high-impact programs and products to spread the word about 
our services. 

We printed our first in-depth resource guide listing contact information for senior-oriented services. The 
guide was in such demand that a second printing was required.  You can download the 2022 guide at 
www.COAunion.org/guide. Pruitt Health was our presenting sponsor. 

We hosted our first Carpe Diem    fundraising and educational breakfast, which was attended by 165 
residents and raised more than $50,000 for client programming. 

We held our 15th annual Wellness Expo with 80 community vendors offering information to 500 
attendees. Novant Health was our presenting sponsor.

EXPENSE

  OUR FINANCIALS

INCOME

** Includes restricted federal Covid  
funding which ended September 2021. 

 

******* Fundraising expenses,  
which   were  less than 1 percent 

   As a nonprofit organization providing personal services to older adults, we’re proud that our revenue 
continues to grow, which allows us to provide more services to more residents.  

Last year’s income of $1,106,262 was an increase of 10.3 percent over the prior year.  

Our expenses of $1,057,574 were an increase of 10.5 percent or $100,876. Of that increase, 72 percent or 
$72,348 went directly to program services and support.   



 

I would like to support Council on Aging. 
Scan this code to go to our online donation page.

Advocating for the well-being of older adults  
by providing services and resources for them to live independently.

Art Hein 

Tee Leitner 

B.J. Missick 

Harry Patel 

Terry Sholar 

Board of Directors

Sanford Steelman 

Emeritus 

Sam Goodwin 

Donald Helms 

Harris High

Kathy Bragg – Vice Chair 

Nancy E. Stephen – Secretary

Tangela Collins Myers – Board Chair 

Ron Vilas – Treasurer

1401 Skyway Drive, Monroe, NC 28110 n 704-292-1797 n www.COAunion.org 

Follow us on Facebook @COAUnionCoNc and Instagram @coa_unionco_nc 

Sign up for our monthly eNewsletter at www.COAunion.org/newsletter.  

Council on Aging is a 501(c)3 nonprofit organization, Federal Tax ID 56-1081558.      

Martha Allen 

Anne Arp 

Fred Edwards 

Ann Gogatz 

Mike Griffin  













 

 

MEMO 

 

 

To:  Mineral Springs Town Council 

From:  Rick Becker 

Date:  May 1, 2023 

Subject: Municipal Election Filing Fees 

 

 
We recently received a letter (attached to this memo) from the Union County Board of Elections with 
updates on the municipal election scheduled for November 7, 2023. For the first time, Director Kristin 
Jacumin informed us that the candidate filing fee, which has always been $5.00 for our municipal 
election, is subject to change by the governing board (the Mineral Springs Town Council). The town is 
authorized by statute to approve a filing fee of up to 1% of the annual salary for the office sought, which 
would be $60.00 for the mayor and $24.00 for a council seat. 
 
Director Jacumin’s letter states that the filing fee will continue to be $5.00 for all offices unless Council 
wishes to change it. I will let Director Jacumin know whatever Council decides. 
 
    

Agenda Item 

# ___ 
  5/11/23 
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Union County Board of Elections 
316 E Windsor Street 

Monroe, NC 28112 

T 704.283.3809 

unioncountyncelections.gov 
 

                            

From: KRISTIN JACUMIN, DIRECTOR 

To: TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

Date: APRIL 21, 2023 

Re: 2023 MUNICIPAL ELECTION 

ELECTION DATE:  Tuesday, November 7, 2023 

CANDIDATE FILING: Begins at Noon on Friday, July 7, and ends at Noon on Friday, July 21, 2023 at the Union County 

Board of Elections, 316-B East Windsor Street, Monroe, NC 28112. Only persons who are registered to vote in the 

municipality shall be permitted to file for election to municipal office. No person may file for more than one municipal 

office at the same election. 

FILING FEE:  In prior years, the filing fee has been set at $5.00 and will continue at that rate for 2023 unless our office is 

notified of a change. §163-294.2(e) states that there shall be a minimum filing fee of five dollars ($5.00). The governing 

board shall have the authority to set the filing fee at not less than five dollars ($5.00) nor more than one percent (1%) 

of the annual salary of the office sought unless one percent (1%) of the annual salary of the office sought is less than 

five dollars ($5.00), in which case the minimum filing fee of five dollars ($5.00) will be charged. The fee shall be paid to 

the board of elections at the time notice of candidacy is filed. 

CONTESTS ON THE BALLOT:  

 Mayor 

 (3) Council Seats 
 

ESTIMATED ELECTION COST:  $3,245.00  

 

FOLLOW UP:  Please reply to confirm the accuracy of your contests on the ballot and to set your filing fees. Also, 

immediately contact us with any annexations, deannexations, or changes in contests. Questions? Please call Kristin 

Jacumin at 704-283-3710. 

 

 



 

 

MEMO 

 

 

To:  Mineral Springs Town Council 

From:  Rick Becker 

Date:  May 1, 2023 

Subject: Budget Amendment #2022-01 

 

 
I am proposing amendments to two departmental appropriations: an increase of $100.00 in “Street 
Lighting” funded by a decrease of $100.00 in “Contingency” and an increase of $15,000.00 in “Office” 
funded by a decrease of $15,000.00 in intergovernmental. 
 

 Once again, the street light bills from Duke Power have crept up slightly and we will be $50.00 - 
$60.00 short of covering those bills by June 30, 2023. The “Contingency” appropriation will 
decrease from $3,000.00 to $2,900.00 to cover this increase. 
 

 After our discussion last month about maintenance needs, Clerk Brooks has identified numerous 
buildings and grounds maintenance projects that should be taken care of prior to the Movie 
Night on June 30, 2023. We have a $15,000.00 appropriation in “Intergovernmental” that has 
not been utilized for the past few years, and I am recommending transferring that entire 
appropriation to “Office” to be utilized in the “Town Hall Maintenance: Services” category. 
Some of these recommended projects will be presented in  another agenda item, and Council 
will consider authorizing staff to contract for some of these services over the next eight weeks to 
be funded out of this appropriation. 
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STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA 
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 
 
 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF  

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS  

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2022-2023 

O-2022-06 

 

 WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend 
the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of 
Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following: 
 
 SECTION  1.  Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2022-01: 
 

INCREASE   DECREASE  

Street Lighting $100  Contingency $100 

Office $15,000  Intergovernmental $15,000 

     

Total $15,100  Total $15,100 

 

 SECTION 2.  Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption. 
 
 ADOPTED this 11th day of May, 2023.  Witness my hand and official seal: 
 

 
 

___________________________________ 
Frederick Becker III, Mayor 

 
 
 
Attest: 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk 
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